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Wednesday, 23 December 2015 
 
 

OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY BOARD 
 

A meeting of Overview and Scrutiny Board will be held on 
 

Wednesday, 6 January 2016 
 

commencing at 10.00 am 
 

The meeting will be held in the Meadfoot Room, Town Hall, Castle Circus, 
Torquay, TQ1 3DR 
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Councillor Barnby 

Councillor Bent 

Councillor Bye 

Councillor Darling (S) 

 

Councillor Stockman 

Councillor Stocks 

Councillor Tolchard 

Councillor Tyerman 

 

Co-opted Members of the Board 

Penny Burnside, Diocese of Exeter 

 

 

 

A prosperous and healthy Torbay 



 

OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY BOARD 
AGENDA 

 
1.   Apologies  
 To receive apologies for absence, including notifications of any 

changes to the membership of the Committee. 
 

2.   Declarations of Interest  
 a) To receive declarations of non pecuniary interests in respect 

of items on this agenda 
 

For reference:  Having declared their non pecuniary interest 
members may remain in the meeting and speak and, vote on the 
matter in question.  A completed disclosure of interests form 
should be returned to the Clerk before the conclusion of the 
meeting. 

 
b) To receive declarations of disclosable pecuniary interests in 

respect of items on this agenda 
 

For reference:  Where a Member has a disclosable pecuniary 
interest he/she must leave the meeting during consideration of the 
item.  However, the Member may remain in the meeting to make 
representations, answer questions or give evidence if the public 
have a right to do so, but having done so the Member must then 
immediately leave the meeting, may not vote and must not 
improperly seek to influence the outcome of the matter.  A 
completed disclosure of interests form should be returned to the 
Clerk before the conclusion of the meeting. 
 
(Please Note:  If Members and Officers wish to seek advice on 
any potential interests they may have, they should contact 
Governance Support or Legal Services prior to the meeting.) 

 
3.   Urgent Items  
 To consider any other items that the Chairman decides are urgent. 

 
4.   Helicopter Landing Facility in Torbay - Funding for Feasibility 

Study 
(Pages 3 - 8) 

 The above decision was called-in by Councillors Lewis, Bent, 
Barnby, Bye, Darling, Tolchard, Stocks and Stockman on 18 
December 2015. 
 
The reasons for the call-in are attached together with the Record of 
Decision and a briefing note prepared for the Board. 
 



Helicopter Landing Facility in Torbay – Funding for Feasibility Study 

Reasons for call-in 

The undersigned consider that the decision made by the Mayor on 14 December 20156 to request 

the Chief Finance Officer to allocate £10,000 from the 2015/2016 Corporate Management budget to 

enable officers to carry out a feasibility study to explore the potential and the delivery of a helipad in 

Torbay is contrary to the Policy Framework and contrary to (or not wholly in accordance with) the 

Council’s Budget. 

We therefore request the Overview and Scrutiny Board to seek advice from the Monitoring Officer, 

the Chief Finance Officer, other officers, the Mayor and members as appropriate and to determine 

whether the matter should be referred to Council for consideration. 
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Record of Decisions 
 

Helicopter Landing Facility in Torbay - Funding for Feasibility Study 
 
 

Decision Taker 
 
Mayor on 14 December 2015 
 
Decision 
 
That the Chief Finance Officer be requested to allocate £10,000 from the 2015/16 Corporate 
Management budget to enable officers to carry out a feasibility study to explore the potential for 
and delivery of a helipad in Torbay. 
 
Reason for the Decision 
 
To agree funding for a feasibility study for a helipad in Torbay. 
 
Implementation 
 
This decision will come into force and may be implemented on 22 December unless the call-in 
procedure is triggered (as set out in Standing Orders in relation to Overview and Scrutiny). 
 
Information 
 
In order to provide sustainable transport links within Torbay the Mayor proposes to explore the 
creation of a helipad in Torbay as there is currently no permanent suitable site for helicopters to 
land in Torbay. 
 
It is anticipated that the feasibility into the need and suitable location for a helipad site will cost 
£10,000.  The Chief Finance Officer has been consulted on this and has confirmed that this 
could be funded from within the current Corporate Management Budget. 
 
Further funding and approval will be required by the Council should the proposal for a helipad 
be deemed appropriate. 
 
Alternative Options considered and rejected at the time of the decision 
 
None 
 
Is this a Key Decision? 
 
No for this decision.   
 
However the outcome of the feasibility study will be a Key Decision – Reference Number: 
I020684  
 
Does the call-in procedure apply? 
 
Yes 
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Declarations of interest (including details of any relevant dispensations issued by the 
Standards Committee) 
 
None 
 
Published 
 
14 December 2015 
 

 
 
Signed: _________________________ Date:  14 December 2015 
           Mayor of Torbay 
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Meeting:   Overview and Scrutiny Board  Date:  6 January 2016 

Report Title:   Potential Helicopter Landing Facility for Torbay 

Supporting Officer Contact Details: Pat Steward, pat.steward@torbay.gov.uk, 01803 
208811 
 

 
1. Discussions about the potential for a helipad in Torbay started in March 2014.  They 

involved the Mayor, officers and Captain Ian Payne, Flight Operations Director, Devon 
Air Ambulance.  There was a clear desire, by Devon Air Ambulance, for night time 
landing facilities.   

2. Initial scoping work, on a commercial helipad, was undertaken in November 2014. This 
work indicated that Gallows Gate would be the most likely and appropriate location, 
that the cost of constructing a helipad would be £100,000 and that changes could be 
made at Walls Hill, to improve the facility.  

3. An assessment, at the end of 2014, suggested an opportunity, with a formal landing 
site, to provide a helicopter service to/from Torbay that links with Exeter, Plymouth and 
London.  It was thought there could be support from the Heart of the South West Local 
Enterprise Partnership (LEP), but would not be revenue funded by the LEP. Given the 
squeeze on HoSW LEP funding, capital funding from the LEP is now considered 
unlikely. 

4. Currently there is an informal helicopter landing site on Walls Hill in Torquay.  Devon 
Air Ambulance use Daddyhole Plain.  Anecdotally, the number of commercial 
helicopter flights into Torbay seems to be increasing (e.g. the Palace Hotel reports an 
increased number of landings, mostly business related trips) 

5. In August 2015, the Mayor’s Executive Group asked officers to look at options for a 
more formal landing site and potentially a scheduled service. MEG also recommended 
funding (£10,000) be allocated for the preparation of a business case and timeline for 
delivery of a helipad. 

6. The scope of the business case work is included as Appendix 1. Officers (from Spatial 
Planning and TDA) were in the very early stages of preparing a business case for 
consideration by Members, but little work has been done on the business case over the 
last few months (given other pressures / workloads).  Work is not now progressing on 
the business case. 

7. The working assumptions to date, prior to detailed work on a business case, are: 

 There is an opportunity to provide connectivity to regional airports and possibly 
further afield. Currently there is a good local transport network but onward 
connectivity requires improvement.   

 Investors are often put off Torbay by road and rail travel times to London and 
beyond. 

 There are possible benefits to regeneration from providing faster journey times 
to businesses. 

 Discussion with Cornwall Council indicates that scheduled services are very 
expensive to maintain and this was the reason for the failure of the Isle of Scilly 
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 No funding has been identified to support the facility. It is unlikely to attract 
funding from the LEP and the Local Transport Board.    

 Any proposal would need to ensure noise, residential amenity and ecology 
issues could be overcome 

8. Members will be asked, if the business case is completed, whether the project should 
proceed or not. 

9. In November 2015, the Council consulted on a very wide range (over 70 projects) of 
transport projects.  That consultation has now closed. This was a ‘toe dipping’ exercise 
to understand what support there is from the community for those projects.  This 
exercise, coupled with more detailed assessment of the projects against fit with the 
Corporate Plan, economy and health objectives etc, will provide the basis for the Local 
Transport Implementation Plan.  This implementation plan covers the 2016 – 2021 
period, as part of the delivery of the Local Transport Plan (2011 – 2026).  The 
Implementation Plan will set out the priority transport projects for the Bay in that 5 year 
period. 

10. A helipad featured in the consultation document (project number 20), as “the creation 
of a permanent helipad in Torbay at Gallows Gate, primarily to serve business users 
and emergency services.”  The project received very little support as a result of 
consultation. As such, and given its performance against economic and health 
objectives, it is not intended to include this project in the Council’s priorities for delivery 
over the next 5 years.   

11. A helipad is not included in the new Local Plan, the Economic Strategy or the Local 
Transport Plan.  Consequently the identification of a helipad location, in the Local 
Transport Plan, is likely to constitute new policy and could not, as such, be included in 
the Implementation Plan. 
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Appendix 1: Scope of Business Case work 

 Evidence of existing business / investor demand within South Devon, including the 
number of existing flights and the prices paid for those flights; 

 Evidence of future demand (next 5 – 10 years) from businesses / investors; 

 Potential economic impact on the Bay, based on examples from elsewhere in the 
UK; 

 Potential for capital funding support from other partners (e.g. LEP, other councils, 
other services – e.g. Devon Air Ambulance) 

  

 The cost of constructing a landing pad, including fencing and any building work  

 The cost of managing and maintaining a landing pad; 

 Evidence of viable landing charges that could be applied to helicopters using the 
new facility; 

 A brief assessment of various council owned locations across the Bay for a helipad, 
noting that the conclusion to date is that the Gallows Gate site is best; 

 An assessment of the ability to connect with regional airports, international airports 
and regional providers (i.e. how could demand be satisfied), independent 
businesses and the potential for a scheduled service; 

 Evidence of demand from other services – Devon Air Ambulance, police and other 
such services; 

 Comparative costs of other transport options – between Torbay and London. 

 An assessment of the cost of submitting a planning application, including the cost of 
producing necessary survey work to support the application; 

 A view on the likely support for the project from the Civil Aviation Authority. 
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